SUBJECT CENTRE FOR LANGUAGES, LINGUISTICS AND AREA STUDIES (LLAS)

Meeting of the Advisory Board

15 June 2010, 11.30–13.00
1. Welcome and introductions

Present 
	Name
	Institution
	Constituency/role
	Nominated by

	Uwe Baumann (UB)
	The Open University
	Language Teaching for Specialists
	Chair of UCML

	Kate Board (KB) 
	CILT, The National Centre for Languages
	Chief Executive
	

	John Canning (JC)
	Subject Centre
	Senior Academic Coordinator for Area Studies
	

	Paula Davis (PD)
	Subject Centre
	Centre Manager (minutes)
	

	Alison Dickens (AD)
	Subject Centre
	Assistant Director (HE Programmes)
	

	Angela Gallagher-Brett (AGB)
	Subject Centre
	Senior Academic Coordinator for Languages and Related Studies
	

	Michael Gratzke (MG)
	University of St Andrews
	Germanic Studies
	Chair of HOGMEET / AGS

	Martin Halliwell (MH)
	University of Leicester
	Area Studies not associated with Modern Languages (representing John Fagg)
	BAAS 

	Susan Hodgett (SH) 
	University of Ulster
	Chair of UKCASA
	

	Diana Holmes (DH)
	University of Leeds
	French Studies
	AUPHF in consultation with Society for French Studies, Association for French Language Studies, Association for Study of Modern and Contemporary France

	Liz Hudswell (EH)
	Subject Centre 
	Assistant Director (Operations)
	

	Michael Kelly (MK)
	Subject Centre
	Director 
	


	Elisabeth Lillie (EL)
	University of Ulster
	Chair of Subject Centre Advisory Board
	

	Lutz Marten (LM)
	School of Oriental and African Studies
	Linguistics
	Chair LAGB

	Pam Moores (PM) 
	Aston University
	Chair of UCML
	

	Hilary Nesi (HN)
	Coventry University
	Applied Linguistics
	Chair BAAL

	Ros Richards (RR)
	University of Reading
	English Language Teaching
	BALEAP / BASELT

	Laura Rorato (LR)
	University of Bangor
	Italian Studies
	Chair of Society of Italian Studies

	Alex Ryan (AR)
	
	Subject Centre 

External Evaluator
	

	Jeanine Treffers-Daller (JTD)
	University of the West of England
	Chair of Specialist Group for Linguistics
	

	Vicky Wright (VW)
	Subject Centre
	Deputy Director
	

	Jocelyn Wyburd (JW)
	University of Manchester
	Secretary of UCML
	


2. Apologies for absence 
These were received from the following board members
	Name
	Institution
	Constituency/role
	Nominated by

	Fran Beaton 
	University of Kent
	SEDA
	

	Philip Davies 
	The British Library
	Area Studies not associated with Modern Languages
	CCASA

	Rhian Davies 
	University of Sheffield
	Hispanic Studies
	Association of Hispanists

	Jo Eastlake
	Languages of the Wider World CETL (LWW-CETL)
	
	

	Dick Ellis 
	University of Birmingham
	Chair of Specialist Group for Area Studies
	

	John Fagg
	University of Nottingham
	Area Studies not associated with Modern Languages
	British Association for American Studies

	Peter Howarth 
	University of Leeds
	Language Teaching for Non Specialists
	Chair of AULC

	Sheila Kidd
	University of Glasgow
	Welsh, Scottish and Irish Studies
	

	Sue Law
	Higher Education Academy
	
	

	Cynthia Martin
	University of Reading
	Initial Teacher Education
	

	Ros Mitchell
	University of Southampton
	Chair UCGAL
	

	Penny Simons
	University of Sheffield
	Cultural and Literary Studies associated with Modern Languages
	


3. Minutes of the last meeting and matters arising
The minutes were accepted as being a true record of proceedings.
English language issues
‘What is an English language degree?’ took place on 19 March at Sheffield. JTD reported that this was a useful event for both LLAS and English staff. The English language degree award was developed without a benchmark statement so it is important for academics to reflect on what an English language degree is about. One of the key conclusions of the event was the importance of sharing experiences in this area among universities.
14-19 diploma developments

KB advised that the new government has stopped the Diploma. However, a great deal of work has been done with the awarding bodies and there have been conversations between CILT and the Subject Centre about how this work can be taken forward. 


‘Hemispheric’ event on religion
JC advised that this will be incorporated into an event on teaching about Islam in languages and area studies degrees in November 2010, which will be funded through the Islamic Studies Network. 


LWULT languages
AGB reported on the Subject Centre’s work with the centres for excellence in language-based area studies: a seminar at the Centre for Russian and East European Studies in Glasgow in April (as a result of which students are publishing papers in Liaison magazine); and a conference to be held at Sheffield on 1-2 September, which also involves SOAS.  

AULC data collection
JC has been working with JW and others on an online survey funded by BIS.  The survey is collecting demographic and attitude data from students taking evening classes and those taking languages as an extra option as part of their degree. There have been 1300 responses to date and a report will be available in the autumn.

Interdisciplinarity
JC reported on a workshop on education for sustainable development (ESD) which took place in March at the University of Birmingham.  Papers included cross-institutional initiatives and examples of people embedding ESD across the curriculum.  ESD is a HEFCE and HEA priority.  
Speech and language therapy

The proposed January event did not take place but JTD hopes to run an event in Newcastle next year looking at the interface between linguistics and speech and language therapy.  

External evaluation interim report
JW confirmed that she raised the issue of workshops on managing change with UCML and that the ‘Thriving in difficult times’ event, which was organised with the Subject Centre, came out of this discussion. MK added that the ‘Thriving’ event was aimed at languages, linguistics and area studies heads of department, and that the Subject Centre works closely with UCML, UCGAL and UKCASA.

Strategic context for languages, linguistics and area studies
This would be covered under item 5 of the agenda.

Themed discussion groups
EH advised that the discussions at the previous Advisory Board meeting fed into the Subject Centre’s planning, and VW added that this was particularly so in the areas of e-learning and ab initio languages. AD further commented that the discussions were a useful a sampling of opinion that confirmed the Subject Centre is going in the right direction.

Student representation
This would be covered under item 8 of the agenda.

Charging for events
PD advised that the charging policy has been reviewed and published on the events page of the LLAS website. The Subject Centre will continue to run a few free core events during 2010-11 and all fee-paying events will be charged according to the cost of the venue.
Terms of reference 
This item has been largely subsumed by events but the guidance notes and narrative report referred to in the minutes had been circulated to Board members.

4. External evaluation interim report
AR presented a verbal report on this year’s external evaluation, which fits the Higher Education Academy’s evaluation framework and addresses issues such as impact. There are two areas for the evaluation: 

Thriving in difficult times event
Most Subject Centres organise early careers events but no-one else seems to have run an event focusing on building leadership skills for senior academics and managers. So it would be useful to share this across the Subject Centre network.  The evaluation is based on feedback forms and a follow-up email survey six months after the event. The event was very well received and considered to be ‘pertinent and timely’. The feedback forms indicated 83% positive feedback on the three main objectives of the event: setting the national scene, building leadership skills and sharing practice/scenarios. This positive feedback has transferred into the post-event survey with a good percentage of participants saying they had already used the skills learnt (one within four days of the event), while those who had not yet met a significant challenge still felt they would be able to make a more strategic response. More than 50% asked for another event on this theme and suggestions for the next event included thinking about the audience more by targeting new heads of department rather than more seasoned managers. Key topics people would like to see covered include understanding better ways to financially plan, understanding the economic/business case and how this relates to the baseline for delivery, and particular strategies such as internationalisation. 

Liaison magazine
AR asked if members of the Board would be prepared to respond to a short email survey within the next month, giving their opinions on the usefulness and range of articles in Liaison, and Board members confirmed they would be happy to do so.

Action: AR to circulate survey

MG advised that he had sent an unsolicited email to the Subject Centre saying that the magazine is a good read with an interesting spread of articles. 
.

MK asked if this is an area in which the Subject Centre could be looking to save money in light of funding cuts, e.g. by publishing the magazine online instead of in print. PM responded that the website is the main point of communication for the Subject Centre but not everyone looks at the website. JTD added that Liaison was one of the top ten items in the recent LLAS survey so it should be continued in its present format. LM commented that if people think the content is interesting they may be prepared to pay for it but PM thought that people would not be willing to pay a subscription. SH thought the website was more useful than the magazine. RR commented that while she would go to the website to look for something specific the magazine had broadened her outlook, so it did have a role to play but it may be a luxury. JTD added that Liaison fulfils an important marketing role and draws attention to the website. AD advised that the magazine is available from the LLAS website as a download but it does not register as a top hit in the web statistics. It would be necessary to take individual articles out of the magazine and add them to the content management system to obtain accurate web statistics. AR added that she is looking at download statistics as part of the evaluation. 

AR asked whether it is more valuable to have a magazine or if a more academic journal-type publication would be preferred. UB responded that it is a question of target audience but he did not see a need for another peer-reviewed journal. SH agreed while LM liked the idea of an academic journal.    

KB advised that she does not receive the magazine. AD responded that there are gaps in the LLAS mailing list but that, due to data protection laws, people have to actively sign up for it. EH added that some people assume they are already on the mailing list if they have attended an event or belong to a committee so the Subject Centre will need to address this. UB asked if the magazine could be sent to people who are not on the mailing list, as LLAS was missing an opportunity in terms of wider reach, e.g. by sending it to Deans who are not necessarily linguists. AD responded that the next issue and an accompanying letter will be sent to identified ‘cold spots’ as well as university senior management including PVCs of teaching and learning. JW suggested that the HEA may have a list of PVCs. EL suggested that the letter should make clear the Subject Centre’s areas of expertise and also what LLAS can offer in general but UB warned against overloading the message as the prime task would be to promote our subject areas. 

The external evaluation report will be available in the summer. 

5. Worton forum

MK reminded the Board that the Worton review on MFL provision in higher education was published last July. It was well received by the previous government and the report recommendation of a forum for languages was taken up enthusiastically by junior ministers. The forum took place the week before the general election was called and a number of interesting points emerged, such as the languages community not being sufficiently aggressive in lobbying. It is not clear if   any more meetings will take place but Baroness Coussins, Chair of the all-party parliamentary group for languages is pressing for this. There is a sense that the new government is quite pro languages but no firm decisions have been taken. The context is right for a big push in the languages area and there are discussions taking place among associations. Baroness Coussins is keen to encourage a high profile campaign highlighting a small number of key messages involving language champions and advocates. The working title of the campaign is ‘Speak to the future’ and it will be compatible with other LLAS initiatives. 
Another significant outcome of the Worton review is a project for which HEFCE are providing a modest amount of funding to develop some of Worton’s key recommendations. PM added that there were 17 recommendations in the review and that UCML, AULC, LLAS and CILT worked together on the proposal to HEFCE and are now setting up three working groups focusing on the following themes: 
· Unity, embracing diversity and sharing common purpose (chaired by PM)
· Internationalisation and the institutional agenda (chaired by MK)
· Relationship between HEIs and the community at large and the contribution to the community (chaired by Liz Andersen with the involvement of CILT).
The project has funding for nine months and will be producing a website, Toolkit and other resources. An event is also being planned for next spring. Further outputs are open to discussion and PM requested that suggestions be emailed to ucml@soton.ac.uk. There are many different languages, journals and associations and the main challenge highlighted by the Worton review is bringing these together.
AR commented that the first two sub-project themes were highlighted as priority areas in the feedback from the ‘Thriving in difficult times’ event. PM added that advice and guidelines for heads of department and making the case for different audiences are defined in the bid. The main focus will be on the offer to HE students and outputs are still being defined. The main challenge for the first working group is to identify the best way of achieving buy-in among the community. MK stressed that the project is not producing a report but rather a Toolkit of useful materials, e.g. checklists, guidelines, examples of existing university strategies to use as models. KB commented that the Baroness Coussins’ initiative and the HEFCE project need to ensure that there are synergies but that they have different audiences: Worton is aimed at HE working better together while Coussins’ work is aimed at the general public. PM responded that this is why UCML, LLAS, CILT and AULC are working together and the materials will be published on each organisation’s website.

6. Routes into Languages and Links into Languages programme updates
MHK reported on these two projects:
Routes into Languages
Systems are now well established and partnerships are working well. Consortia and networks are staged to finish at different points and MK has been pressing HEFCE to provide funding for all elements to continue until at least March 2011. Funding of £0.5m has now been allocated to continue until March and it is hoped that the government will be sufficiently persuaded of the value of the programme to fund it for a further three years. Statistics indicate that the positive recovery of languages in schools and universities may be related to the momentum generated by Routes into Languages. The programme is carrying out a survey of student attitudes towards languages and the impact of Routes and this is due to complete in the summer.
LM asked whether numbers of language learners had actually increased. MK responded that there has been a 1-2% increase. The number of students taking GCSE has stabilised at around 45% but languages are the most popular optional school subject by far. KB added that there is a positive move in the perception of young people towards languages but that school leadership teams struggle with timetabling issues. There is a perception that young people should have totally free choice in their options and children and parents tend to focus on A-grades.

Links into Languages

The funding for this major programme for supporting and providing professional development for language teachers ends in March 2011. MK is currently working on strategies and scenarios for continuation. 

7. Developments at the Higher Education Academy including reports from meetings of Subject Centre Chairs
MK advised that there is currently a debate on the future direction of the Academy in light of reduced funding of 30% over a three-year period. The Academy is considering whether the current size and number of Subject Centres is sustainable with reduced levels of funding or whether the current structure needs to be reconfigured, and a number of scenarios have been put forward. The new Chief Executive of the Academy, Craig Mahoney (DVC at Northumbria), will take up his post at the beginning of July and the future direction of the HEA will be led by his preferences. Debates are involving staff at all levels and MK wrote an aide memoire on the role and purpose of Subject Centres which attracted wide support and was communicated to the HEA Board. HEFCE, the HEA’s main funder, is aware of this and MK expressed his gratitude to Board members who had put their signature to the document. Subject Centre Directors had agreed to hold back on using it as a further campaigning document pending discussions with the new Chief Executive.

PM reported on a meeting of Advisory Board Chairs in March, where she represented EL. She advised that the main focus of the meeting centred on reorganisation and cuts but updates were also received from all 24 Subject Centres. Chairs were advised that 63% of the HEA budget focused on Subject Centres and there was agreement that figures should be circulated to the Chairs. There was a general feeling that those present wished to defend Subject Centres but were not given the opportunity to do so.
EL attended an emergency meeting of Advisory Board Chairs at the beginning of last week where the debate continued.  Thinking seems to have moved on since March in that Subject Centres were seen as more important to the Academy's work and there was an indication that a sizeable proportion of the budget would be spent on the discipline focus. EL invited feedback on the ten principles and three priority areas identified by the Academy. Some of the principles deal with questions of leadership and it would be important for the Board to suggest ways in which the Subject Centre has led change or acted as a catalyst for change. Other principles concern continuity of Subject Centre work with staff being based in universities versus centralisation with staff employed directly by York. 
PM responded that she was much opposed to Subject Centres operating outside of universities. The HEA at York is a remote organisation that academics do not relate to closely. Being embedded in a university is a major strength of the Subject Centre, and DH added that without this the HEA would lose its credibility. JW commented that the principle of practitioner-led activity and practitioner sharing would be lost completely if the Subject Centre were not based in a university and this would impact negatively on users. UB agreed that this embedding and the practitioner-led model are crucial and that the downsides of centralisation would outweigh any cost savings. PM further commented that responses to the Worton review were clear that there is a strong, negative division between research-focused and learning and teaching staff and that these activities need to be integrated; if Subject Centres are taken out of universities the HEA will be completely separated from the research community. 

SH commented on principle one (working with change agents) and advised that Canadian studies is working in a heightened fashion with policy makers. She also highlighted the lack of any reference to the devolved assemblies in the principles document. She suggested that Subject Centres lobby HEFCE and other parts of government directly.
MG asked how principle four (retention of offices in Scotland and Wales) related to principle five (a smaller number of sites) and commented that he would be opposed to reducing the number of sites. EL responded that the message from the Chairs’ meeting was that there is a discrepancy in the work of Subject Centres. AD added that there are networks within the Academy, e.g. for managers and academic coordinators, and that the academic coordinators network has been looking at job matching between institutions and other Subject Centres. There are also people with similar roles at York who would appreciate being more aligned with Subject Centre staff.
MG raised the question as to whether employing staff centrally would actually save money. MK responded that the intention would be for Subject Centre staff to be line managed by senior managers in York. This would be unattractive to the staff involved as it would reduce job security and could lead to staff being marginalised within their own institutions. SH added that staff would lose status and their ability to interact with university colleagues. They would be less linked in to what is happening in institutions and vulnerable to being turned into bureaucrats. PM commented that she could see the attraction of the top-down management model from the Academy’s point of view but practitioners are more likely to be attracted by a grass routes bottom-up approach.  JW added that if Subject Centre staff were directly employed by York they would become civil servants and that is a sure way of destroying buy-in from the community. 
AR added that there is extensive data from previous external evaluations to support all these points. Discussions on how the Subject Centre has acted as an agent for change were postponed to the afternoon’s ‘Celebration of 10 years of LLAS’ event.
8. The future of the Advisory Board: proposals for meetings and consultations 

PD advised that due to funding cuts the Subject Centre is proposing that the Advisory Board be reduced to a core group comprising: two representatives from each of UCML, UKCASA and UCGAL, the Chairs of the Specialist Advisory Groups, one representative from each of Scotland, Wales and Northern Ireland, a representative from CILT, and fewer staff from the Subject Centre. In addition to this core group, which would meet once a year, there would be a virtual reference group made up of current Board members (and their replacements where membership is due for renewal) with which LLAS would consult on a more regular basis. This larger group could be invited to attend an open meeting but participants would need to pay their own expenses. This could be run along the same lines as today’s meeting/event, in that people attending the core morning meeting would have their expenses reimbursed while the additional people attending the afternoon event would have to pay their own expenses. PD invited the Board to comment on these proposals.
MH stated that it is important that associations such as BAAS are represented on the Board and that BAAS would be happy to fund attendance. LR added that a physical preference is very useful and agreed that the Society of Italian Studies would be happy to fund her travel. JTD commented that there was a possibility for people to be represented through the umbrella organisations of UCML, UCGAL and UKCASA. PM advised that UCML have also addressed this issue of slimming down and she also identified a need to look at a more systematic representation of subject associations. AR commented that this issue has arisen in previous external evaluations and that while a reduction in size might be appropriate it is important to ensure that everyone is represented. JW suggested that virtual contributions could potentially involve more people and achieve greater buy-in while the umbrella organisations could be utilised for feeding into Board meetings. Another option would be to look at the use of new technologies for virtual meetings.  

PD invited further comments via email and will report back to the Board.

Action: PD to discuss with LLAS senior management team and update Board members  

9. Any other business
As this was EL’s last meeting as Chair of the Advisory Board, MK expressed his appreciation to her as a friend and supporter of the Subject Centre.
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